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MAINE STATEWIDE HOMELESS COUNCIL
June 14, 2022
9:30-12:30                                                                                                                                                              
Minutes

[bookmark: _gjdgxs]Attendance: A complete list of attendees and the agencies they represent is attached. 

Minutes: Betty LaBua (MaineHousing) and Scott Tibbitts (MaineHousing)

Welcome: Cullen, in the position of Co-Chair, opened today’s meeting by welcoming everyone in attendance. Tracy H. motioned to approve May’s minutes as written. Minutes will be repaired to reflect the correction Red Bank apartments will be increased by 500 a month not 100 as recorded.  May’s minutes were unanimously approved. A moment of silence was observed in honor of those who have passed away while experiencing homelessness.  

HUB Update: Tara started today’s update by mentioning all 9 Hub Coordinators (HC’s) have been hired. The Data Quality Cohort consisting of the 4 hubs (Hub 3, Hub 4, Hub 5, and Hub 8) who are not officially in the BfZ Collaborative met in Waterville last week to work on a parallel track to achieving quality data for their hubs. The HC’s are working on mapping outreach capacity and identifying gaps in coverage as well as getting a handle on homeless service providers in their respective hubs with a lens on who currently enters data into HMIS. This all feeds into a data quality scorecard that Built for Zero uses to help establish’ qualitative and quantitative marks for establishing a quality by name data set. The aim for all Hubs is getting to 80% ‘yes’ answers on the scorecard by 12/15/22. HCs are also networking with local providers to establish an inner square of “system improvers” who want/need to be at the table to help the hub meets its aim.  They will be convening meetings (some may already have begun) in the next month or so to work on hub specific improvement goals. The larger cohort of 9 HC’s meet biweekly for trainings and idea sharing.  HC’s also attend biweekly 1:1 coaching sessions.  This month’s update ended by noting the State team also met in Waterville and began work to establish realistic interim aims/goals and 6 month priorities. 

CDC Update: Even though all counties have been labeled green and the case counts are down state wide, there are still 200-500 new cases being reported daily in addition to the positive cases tested at home that are not reported.  Lisa emphasized the importance of masking (high quality and not cloth) indoors, getting vaccinated/boosted and social distancing as the best proactive measures in congregant settings amongst high risk populations to prevent severe illness, hospitalizations and death. The approval for the 0-5 year old vaccine is close to being completed by the CDC.  Lisa will find out if there is a plan to phase out pool testing. 

CES Update: Tara presented the committee update.  Policy and Procedure drafts have been completed by incorporating committee decisions since involvement with TAC.  A 10 page fillable pdf of the assessment form has been completed. The Case conferencing RIO is complete and has been approved by the committee. An implementation plan for getting CE off the ground is also under review. The hope is to be able to present the plan and documentation to the MCoC Board for approval to move forward at the Board meeting in July. Training design and development is underway for the required training for all staff who will be conducting assessments, with a completion deadline of July 15. Meeting have been held with Mary on the HMIS workflow for CE.

MCoC Update: Cullen gave today’s update by pointing out the MCoC is addressing the following topics: The low outflow with increased inflow into the shelter system, specifically, low exits to permanent housing, how to engage landlords hesitant to lease to vouchers holders, debriefing the NOFO application and reviewing the PIT Count.

Council Updates:
· Regional Updates                                                                                                                                                                Region I- The region spent their meeting discussing the standing issue of the shortage of affordable housing, voucher utilization rates being low and overdose rates increasing.  Cheryl H. updated the council on work being done by Homeless Voices for Justice by pointing out the numbers of unsheltered are increasing at alarming rates.  All in attendance were encouraged to attend the Longest Day of Homelessness Solstice Vigil at Tommy's Park in Portland on Friday, June 17th. 
	Region II- Lack of affordable housing, hotels exits creating a crisis and the increasing 	number of overdoses were the main topics addressed during the Region’s May meeting.
	Region III- Tracy H. noted the region’s Hub Coordinators were part of May’s meeting 	and moving forward they will be a standing agenda item. The topic of increased hotel 	evictions led to a robust conversation on the need for flexibility with bed capacities. Josh 	D’Alessio resigned as a legislative appointed member of SHC. The region will seek 	nominations, conduct a vote and the name will need to be brought forth to the legislature 	for appointment.
· Legislative Updates: 
Federal- Cullen started today’s update by mentioning Senators Collins and King have  signed on as sponsors of the LIHTC Financing Enabling Long-term Investment in Neighborhood Excellence (LIFELINE) Act which will allow state, local, territorial, and tribal governments to use Coronavirus State and Local Fiscal Recovery Funds (FRF) to make long-term loans to Housing Credit developments.  Both the House and Senate versions of the LIFELINE Act allow FRF to be loaned to Housing Credit developments as a soft financing source to fill debts with loan maturities of 30 years or more and allow repayments on those loans to be used to finance affordable housing, including future Housing Credit properties. Tracy H. motioned for group to authorize Cullen to write letters of thanks on behalf of the SHC to Senators Collins and King for their co-sponsorship of the Lifeline Act. Mike seconded. No discussion. No one abstained. No one opposed.  Passed unanimously.  Next attention was brought to President Biden’s Housing Supply Action Plan. On 5/16 the White House released a comprehensive plan for combatting one of the major causes of inflation: the rising cost of rent and the severe shortage of homes affordable and available to America’s lowest-income and most marginalized households. The “Housing Supply Action Plan” includes a series of measures designed to increase the supply of housing over the next five years.
	State- As of 5/9 the Legislature Adjourned Sine Die. On 5/10 Governor Mills and 	MaineHousing announced the launch of a $20 million program supported by the 	Governor’s Maine Jobs & Recovery Plan to tackle Maine’s 	housing shortage by 	expanding the availability of affordable rental housing across rural 	Maine. The Rural 	Affordable Rental Housing Program will provide funding to build smaller affordable 	rental housing units. The program is funded with $10 million from the Maine Jobs & 	Recovery Plan, the plan proposed by Governor Mills and approved by the Legislature to 	invest nearly $1 billion in American Rescue Plan Act to support Maine’s economic 	recovery from the pandemic. It is also funded with $10 million from MaineHousing 	using money the agency gained last year by refinancing existing bonds and 	purchasing new bonds at lower interest rates or from the agency’s Housing 	Opportunities for Maine (HOME) fund.
· MSHA: There were no MSHA updates this month.
· MSN: During their May meeting, the Network discussed the increased use of substances and the rise of overdoses as being a community health crisis. It was noted there is available funding for COVID but not for addressing the substance abuse crisis.  An integral part of the meeting consisted of a supportive conversation over safety checks for weapons/substances, how to keep shelters safe for guests/staff and the pros and cons of searching possessions.
Brie Masselli OBH:  An overview of the updates on policy service charges pertaining to Sections 65 and 17 were presented to the Council by Brie Masselli.  The updates address the need for clarity and assistance with metal health eligibility across the state. Clients in need of mental health assistance without the required documentation needed at point of referral are awarded presumptive eligibility for 30 days.  There is TAC assistance for all providers to assist with referrals.  For the uninsured there are grant funds for medical management.  Brie asked for any concerns or roadblocks to be brought to either her attention or to the attention of Angie Newhouse (Central Maine North) or Pat Bouchard (Central Maine South).  A time slot for Brie will be a standing item on future meeting agendas.  
System / Crisis Analysis & Discussion: To initiate a conversation on how to create a strategic plan for the next six months, Cullen shared a power point outlining key elements for the council.
The following comments and suggestions were voiced:
· The Housing Navigation grants will help, but the problem of open market rents versus voucher allotments remains as a large road block. Landlord engagement needs to be expanded
· There are too many over worked case managers
· People prefer staying in hotels than in shelters
· Landlord engagement needs to be more than just a lease, land lord maintenance is necessary in order to address issues and assist with solutions
· Increased cross learning between regions and coordination needs to happen.
· Long term funding for affordable housing needs to be affordable for the population-  providers are serving needs and the housing income requirements in the pipeline need to be tracked
· Better tracking of lowest incomes needs across the state
· Current data versus data from 2019 should be looked at 
· Diversion at Hub levels should have a major effect on prevention
· How to divert clients is an ongoing theme, expanded diversion pilot projects are needed
· Explore the most effective diversion and rapid rehousing programs
· Make sure where SHC plan overlaps with CES and Hub design is consistent and not confusing
· Review and determine the role of the council in hubs, regions, CoC and BFZ.
· Work with hotels and develop relationships so they can be used in the fall
· What happened with the media campaign listed in earlier minutes?
· Clarify the SHC stand on encampments
· Council should develop a strategy on how to handle people with ERA staying in hotels during the entire six months
· Plan a coordinated inclusive effort with community partners, including GA at the table 
· In order to be competitive on today’s rental market offer rental insurance, double security deposits and rebuild landlord relationships.
· The Council should schedule at least monthly meetings between shelter staff, diversion, PATH, and RRH service providers to focus attention on housing placement and Landlord engagement efforts - cross learning, idea sharing, and review of outcomes being achieved - over the next six months. Consistent meetings offer a process of coordinated dialogue between the most relevant providers will be helpful right now to improve housing placement. Extra work is frankly needed to get through this challenge.

Conclusion on how to design an effective strategic plan for the next 6 months will be discussed for during the July meeting. 
                                                
Other Business:
The last twenty minutes were devoted to the topic of the substance use disorders and the rise of overdoses across the state.  The following questions were asked and concerns were shared:
· Data on the numbers of overdoses are needed 
· This needs to be elevated as a major public health concern
· It’s a twofold issue, the lethalness of the current substances and the increased usage
· How can shelter’s mix families and keep everyone, including kids, safe
· Harm reduction is key to keeping everyone safe
· Have more safety and safe searching trainings 
· More Narcan needs to be made available
· Provide training on how best to handle withdrawal
· Gordon Smith to next SHC meeting to offer ideas and direct resources.
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The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, July 12, 2022.



